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DRAFT Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council 
Held on Tuesday 13th September 2016 at 7.00 p.m. in Kirkbride School 
Present: 

Councillors:  Hedworth (Chair and Borough Cllr), Day, Irving, Kirk, Little, Noblett, Taylor and Willis.

County Councillor: D. Fairbairn

Public attendance: R. Iberson, H. Iberson, H. Mostyn, R. Mostyn and G. Barker

Clerk: M Abbs

1.1 Apologies for absence, declarations of interest and dispensation requests from Cllrs.
The clerk advised that apologies had been received from PCSO Nichol.

REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS

The clerk to report any requests received since the previous meeting for dispensations to speak and\or vote on any matter where a member has a disclosable pecuniary interest. 

No dispensation requests were made.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive declarations by elected and co-opted members of interests in respect of items on this agenda.

Declarations of interest were made by Cllr Taylor in respect of item 4.1 and by Cllr Hedworth concerning items 7.1.1 and 7.1.2.

Members are reminded that, in accordance with the revised Code of Conduct, they are required to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other registrable interests which have not already been declared in the Council’s Register of Interests.  (It is a criminal offence not to declare a disclosable pecuniary interest either in the Register or at the meeting.)

Members may, however, also decide, in the interests of clarity and transparency, to declare at this point in the meeting, any such disclosable pecuniary interests which they have already declared in the Register, as well as any other registrable or other interests.

If a Member requires advice on any item involving a possible declaration of interest which could affect his/her ability to speak and/or vote, he/she is advised to contact the clerk at least 24 hours in advance of the meeting.

2
Minutes (previously circulated).

2.1 To approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 12th July 2016 – approved and signed.
Note 1: reminder that the order of business may be changed at the chairman’s discretion to avoid undue delay for visitors
3
Report on action taken

3.1. by councillors
3.1.1 Play area – 
See also item 4.5
The play area was considered later in the agenda.

3.1.2 Footpaths – 
It was reported that the footpath to Newton Arlosh was overgrown and would be brought to the attention of Cumbria CC.

Cllrs discussed the need for a hand rail at Wyne Lonning and Cllr Willis said she would investigate this with the authority.

3.1.3 Highways steward –
Cllrs Day and Irving informed the meeting of an initial consultation, with a short time scale, by Cumbria CC with regard to the introduction of a one-way system in the Birch Hill area. The history and nature of the junction was discussed. There had been some dialogue by those affected with the authority and a petition of opposition existed. It appeared that not everybody had been consulted and the clerk confirmed that there had not yet been an official approach to the Council. It was understood that there may be a further consultation later in the year.
3.1.4 Newsletter group -  
Cllrs Day and Willis confirmed that a newsletter was planned before the November meeting. The proposed road changes would feature.

3.2- by the clerk - 
The clerk confirmed that all requirements of the ‘Transparency Code’ had been met.
3.3 Public participation (at the Chairman’s discretion) 
A number of the residents present raised their concern about speeding vehicles in the village. It was felt that a ‘threat to life’ existed. Speeding was felt to be a particular problem at the extremities of the village where in some places no footpath existed. Cllr Fairbairn explained some of the Police protocols which would need to be followed with regard to speeding. He would ask for the camera van to visit the village and encouraged villagers to take note of registration numbers and report them to the Police. Cllr Hedworth’s view that locals could be largely to blame for the problem was widely supported.

3.3.1 Report from the Borough Councillor

Cllr Hedworth reported on concern at the Oulton Parish Council meeting about usage of the football pitch by people who did not contribute to its upkeep.

3.3.2 Report from the County Councillor

Cllr Fairbairn commented that he was unaware of the consultation with regard to the Birch Hill area and would raise this with the County Council.

He had been encouraged by the Olympics and Paralympics which showed the benefits of lottery funding.

The Boundary Commission had just released its proposals with regard to Parliamentary boundary changes which may result in local alterations.

Changes to local library opening hours were highlighted.

Attention was brought to the presence of some good local schools in the National league tables.

NUGEN had announced the availability of a number of grants for local initiatives.
A consultation had been announced by the Highways Authority with regard to the A595 and parishioners may wish to contribute.

Mrs Barker asked the Council to check on the condition of the ‘fireman’s pole’ in the playpark which she though may not be smooth enough. Cllrs would investigate this.

Two members of the public left at this point.

4 New business

4.1 Mc Donald memorial/ Brighton House – update and discussion/approval of any required action.

Cllr Taylor took no part in the discussion or voting on this item. Cllr Fairbairn left the meeting.
The clerk reminded members of the situation with reference to the papers which had been circulated prior to the meeting. Following discussion, it was agreed that H and H Land and Property Ltd should be appointed as Agents for the purposes of the required property valuation. The required paperwork was then signed in duplicate by the required signatories of Chairman and Vice Chairman.

It was then agreed that the received invoice totalling £300 including VAT should be paid and that re-imbursement of this obtained from Mr and Mrs Taylor, as they had previously confirmed a willingness to pay for the survey.
4.2 Hedge Cutting in the village latest situation and any required decision.

Cllrs authorised a further cut and Cllr Hedworth said he would arrange this.

4.3 Grass cutting specifications for 2017.

Review of the current tender procedure and possible action.

The existing specification was examined and discussed. It was agreed that no changes were necessary along with the contractors to be approached and invited to submit tenders. The clerk would consult Cllrs as to the suitability of other applicants if the Council was approached by other contractors wishing to submit tenders for the work.

The clerk was instructed to remind the current contractor that grass should be removed from the site if it became too long along with the requirement to prune the shrubs and trim the hedges.

4.4 Consideration of an additional planter purchase.

Cllr agreed to the purchase of an additional planter for the Angerton end of the village. Cllr Day said he would make enquiries and liaise via the clerk.
4.5 Playground - Arrangement of inspection and any other matters requiring attention.

The playground was being inspected weekly and there were no urgent matters requiring attention. The inspection rota was discussed. The inspection report was being circulated and the clerk was authorised to arrange the next annual inspection when approached by Allerdale BC. Mr Tweddle may have a machine which could assist with equipment cleaning. Cllr Taylor would attend to a small bench repair.
4.6 Speeding traffic through the village.

See also item 3.3. In addition to the action by the Cllr Fairbairn the clerk said he would raise the matter with the Police.

Mrs Barker left the meeting.

5 Correspondence
To review correspondence received and take any appropriate action.

5.1 Connecting Cumbria Broadband update.

The clerk advised Cllrs of the communication from Connecting Cumbria confirming that initial installation problems in Kirkbride village had been resolved. Details were given of a meeting arranged by Mrs Hayman MP with a Director of British Telecom to which a Council representative had been invited – noted.
5.2 Footway Lighting Current situation.

Cllrs confirmed that some repairs to lights had been made recently. No further action was considered necessary at this point.

5.3 Kirkbride Bowling Club – request for grant support.

The clerk provided details of the grant request which had been submitted for the resurfacing of the car park. Cllrs agreed to award £350 conditional upon the Club being successful in obtaining the additional funds required.
5.4 Anthorn Tennis Club – letter of thanks and copy invoice.

The clerk provided details which were noted.

The remaining members of the public left the meeting.
6
Finance

6.1 Information

6.1.1 To approve accounts to 31st July and 31st August 2016 –  available at the meeting. – approved.
6.1.2 Allerdale BC – receipt of second Precept payment + CTRS grant – amounts to be confirmed at the meeting.
The clerk advised that no notification of payment had been received from the authority up to that point. He would monitor the situation closely and keep Cllrs updated.

6.1.3 The acceptance and approval of the BDO Audit Annual return and certificate.

The return and certificate were examined carefully and accepted and approved.

6.2 Payments to approve.

6.2.1 Clerk’s salary: £471.90 – approved.
6.2.2 Expenses: postage + stationery etc.£22.49; broadband £10.66 + phone £4.00, travel 8m @ 36p
= £2.88, total £40.03 – approved.
6.2.3 Colville Ground Maintenance: grass cutting (VAT £11.36) £68.15
Further invoices to be advised at the meeting.

The clerk advised that a further invoice had been received and payments totalling £204.45 were approved.

6.2.4 Dean Little Tree Surgery – Work in play area (VAT £76.00) £456.00 – approved.
6.2.5 BDO Audit Fee (VAT £20.00) £120.00 – approved.
6.2.6 B Day – planter refurbishment.£23.10 – approved.
Cllr Day was thanked for arranging this.

7
Planning 

7.1  Applications outstanding with Allerdale Borough Council and Cumbria CC.

7.1.1 – 2/2016/0277 Stopping up of public footpath 240005, Townhead Farm (Mr A Hedworth and A&C Hedworth)

7.1.2 – 2/2016/0362 Extension to existing buildings and dairy, Townhead Farm (Mr A Hedworth and A&C Hedworth)

The above were noted.
7.2 Applications dealt with under standing order.
7.2.1 – 2/2016/0495 Extension to Hangar K1 to provide storage, Kirkbride (Mr D Tweddle)
The clerk confirmed that no objections had been raised and the Authority advised. – noted.

7.3 Applications decided by Allerdale BC / Cumbria CC
7.3.1 – 2/2016/0495 Extension to Hangar K1 to provide storage, Kirkbride (Mr D Tweddle) – permission granted. – noted.
7.4 Applications for consideration by this Parish Council meeting. 

None
8.1 Documents received for comment
8.1.1 North West Coastal Access Team – Gretna to Allonby consultation

Handled by Standing Order as consultation date was 19th September.

8.1.2 Allerdale Borough Council - Draft Housing Strategy 2016-2021.

Handled by Standing order as consultation date was 24 August.

The clerk confirmed that no responses had been submitted. – noted.
8.2 Documents received for information (available on request to the clerk)

8.2.1 CALC Circulars. 
8.2.2 Marmax equipment catalogue.

8.2.3 Fields in Trust Impact Report.

8.2.4 HAGS Product Information.
8.2.5 Printerbase Product Information.

8.2.6 HSBC Interest Rates.

8.2.7 SLCC – Notice of Meetings on 14.10.16 at Hinckley.

All the above were noted.

9 Claypit Charity

9.1 Charity Commission Return Completed. 

The clerk confirmed that the annual return had been completed and presented this to the Council for examination.

The receipt of the correct wayleave from United Utilities for £115.55 had finally been obtained.

The above were noted and approved.

10 Any items of information brought by…
10.1 Clerk

Details were given of the update concerning the Learning Centre that he had just received.

The situation was noted and the clerk asked to thank Mrs Carey for all the support that she had given to village activities in the past.

10.2 Councillors
Cllr Taylor informed the meeting that, due to pressure of work, he would be resigning as a Cllr. The clerk advised him of the procedure that needed to be followed and Cllrs thanked him for his contribution and wished him well for the future.

Cllr Hedworth read out a letter of thanks for the grant award received from the John James Orr Memorial Trust.

Cllr Day raised the provision of low cost housing in the village and Cllrs asked the clerk to include this on the November agenda.

11
Meeting dates
11.1
Date of next meeting: Parish Council Meeting Tuesday 8th November 2016 at 7.00 p.m. in Kirkbride School.
11.2
Future meetings: on Tuesdays:  10th January 2017 at 7.00 p.m. in Kirkbride School.
The dates were noted.

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.05 p.m.
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